Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


November 10, 2014
Minutes 

Present:  Debra Milliken, Janessa Milliken, Luc Nya, Ben Jones, Carrie Woodcock, Julie Colbath, Sue Murphy, Melany Mondello, Jen Jello, David Cowing, Kim Humphrey, Laurie Raymond, Colin Copeland, Karen Mason, Lisa Sturtevant, Wendi O’Donovan, Meredith Inosencio, Anne Nadzo, Karen Perry, Kailen Olmstead, Teresa Quick, Rachel Posner, Julie Snook, Tyler Ingalls, David Unger, Romy Spitz, Beth MyLroie, Laurie Kimball, Ed Doggett, Suellen Doggett, Representative Peter Stuckey, two interpreters, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick, Vickey Rand.  Via VSee – Bangor:  Julie Howland, Jeff Jones, and Gail Garrow. Auburn:  Ann Bentley.  Sanford:  Gervaise Flynn, Michelle Anderson, and Cynthia Caron-Wilcox.
Cullen Ryan introduced himself and welcomed the group.  Participants introduced themselves.  A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted.  

Cullen:  Vanessa Bell, founder of Maine Adult Guardianship Services, is here today to alert us to a growing problem.  A number of individuals are losing their MaineCare and SNAP benefits due to issues with their annual review letters.  The Coalition may want to consider action.  Vanessa has written a very powerful letter that outlines the situation.  
Vanessa Bell, Founder, Maine Adult Guardianship Services, LLC www.maineadultguardianship.com.   
Topic:  Annual Review Letters and Termination of MaineCare and SNAP Services
Vanessa:  I’m a guardian for people 18 and older, a fiduciary and a case manager.  I sent this letter to Senator Alfond about people getting letters terminating their services (read letter).  Click here to read the letter to Senator Alfond.  This has happened in the past, but in the last six months it has become a huge problem.  The annual review letter is only sent to the client and the client only has a week to reply.  If not completed in that short timeframe, their services may be terminated.     

Comment:  I used to have a four digit code to access information on my iPhone.  When my phone died, I went to DHHS (Department of Health and Human Services) and they told me they couldn’t help me, I had to call.
Vanessa:   It’s ridiculous.  Now you have to input a nineteen digit number to get information.  I’m fed up with intentional barriers to service.  There are simple solutions to these problems.  We’ve lost a lot of institutional knowledge and must 
re-educate the people who are there now.  I have clients who have been in the system for 30 to 40 years getting review letters.  Some people should get review letters, but there should be a protected class for those whose disability is never going to change.  They should be exempt from the annual review.  People panic when they get these lengthy letters from DHHS.  Many can’t even read them.  These should be easily solved issues.  Let’s figure it out together.

Comment:  I could sign my name to that letter because I’ve also had this experience.  We filled everything out and still got a termination letter.  It’s very time heavy to fix.  We get ten addressed, stamped envelopes each month for just one person!  I also wonder if mailing records from the new site to another site is an issue.
Vanessa:  So much money is being wasted.  Since sending the letter, I’ve gotten a lot of responses from people who want to help.  It’s needless to have people spending hours on end trying to get in touch with MaineCare.  Guardians should be able to talk to DHHS.  Guardianship is public information; just go to www.maineprobate.net, and check the database.  It identifies an individual’s guardian, but they still require a certified copy of the documentation ($6).  

Comment:  Some class members don’t have the information they need and have lots of problems. 
Vanessa:  If we want people to have choice and access to services, we can’t have barrier, barrier, barrier.  I’ve been told reviews either get stuck in the queue or go to another place.  We need to streamline the process.
Question:  Very troubling.  Are you proposing we send a collective letter?
Comment:  The process is complex for us to understand.  How can they think that people with disabilities can wade through the system?  I’m a guardian for an individual who’s waiting to get a job because he lost his services.  He got the paperwork, it didn’t make sense, and he tossed it on a desk.  Communications from the Department (DHHS) should be easy to understand.
Comment:  My elderly mother went through this.  She lost her food stamps because she misplaced a letter.
Vanessa:  As a case manager, I can get in there and solve problems.  As a guardian, I often find out too late and things have already started to deteriorate.  I’ll find a stack of mail with the letters from DHHS, one letter saying you have ten days to respond, and then the termination letter.  Really, they should give more time or at least a follow-up of some kind.  Don’t just send a nasty letter.   

Comment:  I lost MaineCare benefits for a month and won’t get the money back I had to pay out-of-pocket.
Vanessa:  If you catch it within 60 days you ask for “retro” pay on the form, you can get it up to 90 days.  If you’re past the retro 60-90 days, there’s no payback.  For individuals in institutional settings, this is a huge loss.  

Question:  How many of these people have case managers?  Aren’t notices cc’d to case managers?
Vanessa:  On the case management side – all, but on the guardianship side - none.  In southern Maine, letters go to the person, but in northern Maine, it goes to the case manager.  I know of a case where a person moved from the north to the south.  MaineCare confirmed the letter was kicked back because the individual no longer lived at the address they had on file, and they ended that person’s services.  You’d think they’d at least call the person’s service agency!  

Comment:  Most people in this situation don’t know their rights.

Cullen:  This sounds like a frustrating situation.  Is this of concern to the Coalition?  Is there an interest in collective action?  

Comment:  Over the last couple of months we’ve tried really hard at SUFU (Speaking Up For Us) to change our focus.  We’re talking about what the concept of self-advocacy is.  This is a great example of how SUFU could get involved at a statewide level and have those effected actively engaged in changing policy.  What are you looking for? 
Cullen:  In the past, the Coalition has sent letters weighing in on an issue.  That’s one example of something we could do.  Are there ideas or suggestions?

Comment:  Call your local representative.

Question:  Was there a response to your letter from Senator Alfond?  Has there been any follow through on your suggestions before we take a stand one way or another?  I like the way you’re thinking.
Vanessa:  I haven’t heard directly from Senator Alfond’s office, but it was mid-election when I sent the letter.  I heard from Maine Equal Justice Partners and a couple other agencies.  There were a couple DHHS forums where this came up and people expressed their desire for change.  They acknowledged the problems but haven’t solved them.  People know about it and I’m hoping something will happen but I’m not going to let it go.

Question:  Would it be possible for you to come back in two or three months to report on where we are then?  Maybe we’d have more facts to help us make a decision.
Cullen:  The Coalition could wait until there is a bill and take action in support of that as well.
Comment:  Another thing, we’d want to be very concise about the specific change we want and keep the personal stuff out.  This Coalition and other groups could unite to advocate for statewide change.
Comment:  This seems like a pretty big deal.  A lot of heads in the room were nodding earlier.  Something like cc’ing a case manager on the letter shouldn’t be a big deal.  The same goes for exemptions for a few groups.  We should advance the top two or three suggestions we’re in support of.  I’d hate to wait two or three months.
Representative Peter Stuckey:  Things may change in the next several months.  The timing is important.  The Legislature will start to get organized and setting agendas next week.  This group could pull together any number of things, including questions, a request for a hearing or opportunity for people to share their concerns and ideas, or a piece of legislation.  It’s not too early to send a letter from the group to the current chairs of the committee.  When the Legislature first gets going, it’s a good time to introduce new stuff.  A hearing could lead to something more formal.

Cullen:  Vanessa, would you be willing to draft something?  (Vanessa nodded affirmatively).  Would the group be interested in that? (The group voiced agreement).

Question:  How will the outcomes of the election effect this?
Peter:  It will be challenging, but neither party wants to deny a group like this access to the process.  

A motion was made and seconded to begin work with Vanessa to draft a letter to send to the Legislature.  Unanimous vote with DHHS representatives abstaining. 

Cullen:  (To Representative Stuckey) What is the timeframe for getting this to the committee chairs?
Representative Peter Stuckey:  When you get it done.  It’s more important that it says what you want it to say than when it gets there. (The group offered congratulations to Representative Peter Stuckey for being re-elected.)
End of presentation.  (Round of applause)
Lisa Sturtevant, Employment Coordinator, DHHS Office of Aging and Disability Services, www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads.  Topic:  Career Planning Services.
Lisa Sturtevant:  Career planning is part of the new services that just went live.  It’s being offered in Section 21, Section 29, the Traumatic Brain Injury (TBI) Waiver, and the Other Related Conditions (ORC) Waiver. 
 Click here for the PowerPoint.  Career planning services is not job development.  This is an important distinction; they are separate services.  Career planning includes conversations about what individuals want over the next several years; conversations about employment, what would it look like, and if people in their family work.  It’s more of a dialogue than answering yes or no questions.  Case workers identify individuals’ barriers to employment and are responsible for including this in their PCP.  They also help people work around these barriers, like losing benefits if they work.  Individuals must say they want a job in their PCP.  It’s part of our overall employment initiative.  We want to make sure people know their options about choices of service providers and services.  We ensure it’s a good match before actualization.  It’s a path for people to discover what they want to do before they go to Vocational Rehabilitation (VR).  It’s a one-time, intensive service.  People can still access VR directly.  We decided “Discovering Personal Genius” (DPG) developed by Griffin-Hammis was the best career planning tool for us.  The same format will be used throughout the state.  It focuses on skills, not just on what someone likes to do.  The DPG team includes the individual, his/her family, career planning staff, and usually an employer or two; it can also include case managers and VR.  We’ve worked for years to get career planning services into the waivers, to ensure it interconnects with the VR and doesn’t duplicate existing services.  We developed a new procedural directive that was released on October 17th.  Click here to view the Procedural Directive.  Please consult the directive if you have questions.
Question:  VR doesn’t support my work choice of working with SUFU.
Lisa:  Vocational goals have to involve income; it must be a paid position.
Comment:  This wasn’t for self-advocacy.  It was a specialized role that included income.

Lisa:  Whenever there’s an issue, I recommend going back to VR and explaining the situation.  The advocacy system is run through CARES (www.CARESinc.org, also on the back of VR forms).  Individuals may be assigned an advocate to help them through the process.  We plan to train 40 people every quarter; a mix of case managers, OADS personnel and VR staff.  So far we have trained 80 people statewide, and have another training in January.  Currently, we’re allowing one agency staff person per training.  The service is just starting and it will take a full year to get up and running.  We are looking to serve 100-150 people in the first year and build from there.  We are trying to hold to the fidelity of the process established by Griffin-Hammis.  It’s critical we train a small group and get them fully trained before training more people.

Comment:  This is one of the more exciting things I’ve seen in years.  KFI (www.kfimaine.org) is having our third person trained in Career Planning this week.  It’s so different than anything we’ve done before. 
Lisa:  No one has offered this service in Maine before but it is being used across the country.  This schematic outlines the timeline of how the process works.  Click here to view the timeline.  At the end, you have three vocational themes, with twenty specific businesses where the themes are appropriate.  It was developed for people with significant barriers to employment.  It’s a structured, sequential approach to career planning ending in a comprehensive plan going into VR.  

Question:  How many people do you expect to employ with this?

Lisa:  We’ll serve 100 to 150 people per year.  The VR process for getting a job is six months to a year.  Individuals who are frontloaded with this service could be employed near the shorter end of that spectrum.  VR can take up to 18 months, so we plan on 6 to 18 months.  It is possible VR may not need assessments or evaluations because of this career planning.  People who go through career planning services will be eligible for VR.  This is above and beyond community supports and other current services; the hours for career planning are in addition to current 21.5 hours received.  This will allow people in sub-minimum wage group employment situations to get this service and use it for transition to jobs offering minimum or higher wages.  We see this as a service to assist people to move in the direction of employment, allowing them to keep what they have until they have something better.

Cullen:  Thank you for this thoughtful approach.  It’s a meaningful way for people to be connected and really part of their community.

Question:  Who should I be thinking about for this service?  

Lisa:  Think first of those who are underemployed.  We’ve asked case managers to think of people who aren’t working enough or are making very low wages.  We can’t handle 3,000 people all at once.  We’re starting small so we can provide a high quality service.  If people have had troubles with VR in the past, they may be a good candidate.  We’re also looking at having DOE (Department of Education) work with them.  Jan Breton (Director of Special Services) and some of her staff are coming to the January training to see if this could be implemented in Special Education Departments.  It’s a comprehensive process based in activities.  Let’s try it and see how it goes!  

Comment:  I’ve already seen a difference with people who have had trouble with VR in the past.  They’re engaged in the process, excited to be listened to and it’s changed their attitude about employment.  We’re pleased with this approach.  

Lisa:  Griffin-Hammis asks that if case workers provide the service that they do it full time.  We’re looking at approximately 6-8 hours per week of intensive one-on-one services.  I’m telling people if you can’t commit 4-5 hours per week of one-on-one time, you don’t have enough staff to provide the service
Comment:  I don’t read and it’s been a setback.  I need the support of technology.

Lisa:  Assistive Technology is another new service in the waivers.  Career planning staff can refer for an assistive technology assessment specifically geared for employment.  If the assessment demonstrates the need for a piece of equipment, it can be purchased.  There is also a new policy that aligns with the guiding principles of the Employment First law.  Click here for the policy.  The expectation is that every DHHS department will set goals.    

Question:  Have you seen an increase in interest from agencies wanting to provide this service?

Lisa:  We’re working with VR and every provider who wants to offer employment.  But, we’re trying not to take on work support providers if they’re not going down the VR path.  We’ve gotten 15 new vendors since July.  Work supports can only be accessed after a VR closure.  For continuity of services, we want individuals, to work with both departments. 
Question:  How would schools be involved?  

Lisa:  Schools are represented in the Transition to Employment work group that is part of that law.  Recommendations are coming through that coalition directly to the DOE. It meets the second Friday of every month at the Commerce Center.  

Question:  Are students who haven’t graduated yet eligible?
Lisa:  Individuals can’t get waiver services before leaving school.  In order to be eligible, they can’t be in school.  This is a best practice that the DOE is looking to fold into the Special Education program.  Two years from now, we may be able to get career planning in schools with certified staff.  That’s our hope.

Comment:  A statewide program makes sense, so does having schools actively participate in the conversation.  It will help with transparency and sharing a common language.

Lisa:  We are looking for a couple special education teachers to attend the January 26th certification training.  One school system filed a lawsuit and they now have career planning services.

Cullen:  Thank you for taking the time to present today.  It was exciting and very informative!  
End of presentation.  (Round of applause)
DHHS Update:
Karen Mason: (Developmental Services Manager, OADS, DHHS - www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads):  As of November 5, 2014, the number of people on the wait list numbers are: Section 21 – 1006, Priority 1 – 20 (all have pending offers, there are no individuals waiting to be offered services), Priority 2 – 384, Priority 3 – 602, Section 29 – 485, people on both lists – 302.  Of the 1006 waiting for Section 21 but already receiving Section 29 – 564 people.  People most recently offered Section 29 had an eligibility date of August 23, 2012.  There are currently 45 people with pending offers for Section 21, and 24 people with pending offers for Section 29.  We’re still on track to extend offers to all those on the Section 29 waitlist by the end of this fiscal year.

Question:  Is there a closing date for everyone to be off the waitlists?

Karen:  No, no closing date, but it’s always the goal.  Some SIS (Supporting Individual Success) updates: we’re continuing to provide information sessions, we’re about 3/4's through the sessions now, and expect to have the sessions completed by December.  We’ll be updating the guide we handed out at the last meeting with more information.  I’ll make sure this group receives the updated version.  Assessments continue with Gould Health Systems.  We’re bringing HSRI (Human Services Research Institute) back to Maine with the goal of providing informational sessions in early December for case managers, specifically around how the SIS (Supports Intensity Scale) assessment can inform the PCP (Person Centered Planning) process.  One of the goals is that everyone on the waitlist will have an SIS assessment by July 1, 2015, the projected roll-out date of the new service system.  This is key information for teams to be looking at.  

Question:  Will the assessment scores ever be connected to the priority levels?

Karen:  That’s a good question.  The rule now is around adult health and safety needs and services.

Question:  Is there any family-friendly information about the SIS process?

Karen:  Yes, Jen Fales will start attending these meetings and we’ve asked HSRI and some family members to take a look at the documents prior to sending them out.  We also have the PowerPoint presentation I used at the SUFU conference on our website. (Click here to go to the SIS page on the DHHS/OADS website). 
Question:  If someone receives a low score on the SIS, can they appeal it?  People could lose housing situations because of a low score.

Karen:  There are three processes in the proposed policy.  We’ll be adding them to the case managers’ guide: 1. request a reassessment; 2. appeal and/or grievance; or 3. extraordinary needs request.  This is all in the policy.  Jim (Martin) is working with MACSP (Maine Association for Community Service Providers, www.meacsp.com) to identify providers across the state to work with HSRI and Burns and Associates to look at the SIS rates, agency to agency, and how that will work operationally.  We’re asking them to be ambassadors to other providers going forward.  The second year of the NCI (National Core Indicators) survey will be underway soon.  We’re working with Maine Developmental Disabilities Council (www.maineddc.org) and will be holding webinars for case managers; the first one is this week.
Legislative Updates:

Representative Peter Stuckey:  It’s regrouping time and time to start thinking about what you want us to consider over the next year.  Find newly elected folks and educate them about your issues. 
Question:  When is the Legislature back in session?

Representative Peter Stuckey:  We get organized the first week in December, and start the first week in January.  

Update on the DD/ID Continuum of Care:
Cullen:  The DD/ID CoC Committee is working closely with DHHS now that the Section 21 and 29 changes have gone into effect, and have started meeting monthly again.  We’re looking at the changes taking place.  

Update - Blueprint for Effective Transition:

Cullen:  The Blueprint for Effective Transition, a subcommittee of this group, met last month, and will meet again next week.  We’re on the home stretch of further developing the goals.  The group will likely finalize its work in the next month or so.  Let’s review the diagram.  Click here to view the diagram.  The person in the middle working is their way out into adulthood.  The idea is that as people make their way out, they gain the essential elements of a fulfilling life along the way.  These are labeled in blue on the diagram.  The narrative explains the diagram; that transition is not an event, it’s a life-long process.  Click here to view the narrative.  I want to hear from you today about the outlined goals and objectives. The subcommittee has gone through the first four (of five) overarching categories consisting of goals and objectives.  Click here to view the goals and objectives.  Before we complete our work on the fifth category, is there anything that looks way off, missing, or concerning to anyone?

Comment:  Communication doesn’t get passed along in the system.  Information doesn’t get to where it needs to be.
Cullen:  There are sections in the goals and objectives that address overlap and communication between providers.  Are there any other comments?  

Comment:  I would add increased financial resources under quality of life.  

Comment:  I would add personal growth as well.

Cullen:  Thank you for your suggestions!  We’ll add them.

Children’s Services www.maine.gov/dhhs/ocfs/:   

Rachel Posner:  An update on the Children’s Waiver - we were told that OCFS (Office of Child and Family Services) is waiting for further guidance from CMS (Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services) about the new federal guidelines for providing autism services to children.  This may result in services being written as part of the State plan instead of a waiver.
Other Business, Announcements:
Disability Rights Center: www.drcme.org 
Ben Jones:  We want to hear from people working through the SIS (Supports Intensity Scale) assessment to make sure due process is followed or if you want to make an appeal. 
Comment:  SUFU (Speaking Up For Us) is going to start a sports chapter.  We’re looking to hire someone with a sports background who also has experience working with people with disabilities.  The job has been posted on the Maine Association of Nonprofits website as well as Craigslist.  
Cullen:  Check out our updated website www.maineparentcoalition.org!  You can find the title of any of our past presentations:  Click the link, and you will be right in the minutes.  The website still needs more pictures! 
Cullen:  At our next meeting on December 8, 2014, our featured speaker will be Jen Fales, SIS Manger, DHHS Office of Aging and Disability Services.  Topic:  Parent-centric presentation on the new service system.  

Unless changed, Coalition meetings are on the 2nd Monday of the month from 12-2pm (307 Cumberland Ave., Portland).  
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